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THE CITY OF THE VILLAGE OF INDIAN HILL 

INDIAN HILL COUNCIL AGENDA 

September 25, 2017 

1. Pledge of allegiance 

 

2. Call to order & roll call 

 

3. Citizen Participation 

 

4. Approval of the Minutes of the August 28, 2017 Regular Council meeting 

 

5. Approval of the Minutes of the September 12, 2017 Special Council meeting 

a. Resolution to Affirm the Decision of the Planning Commission for Case #17-005, with 

Respect to the Application of Mike Wentz, Agent for Eric and Allison Kahn, for the 

Property Located at 6175 Park Road 

 

6. Finance Committee ï Vice Mayor Kuenning 

a. Review Financial Statements for August 2017 

b. Report on Finance Committee meeting 

c. Resolution Accepting the Amounts and Rates as Set for the City of the Village of Indian 

Hill, Ohio by the Budget Commission, Authorizing the Necessary Tax Levies, and 

Certifying Them to the County Auditor. 

 

7. Law Committee ï Mr. Armstrong 

a. Report on Law Committee meeting 

b. First Reading ï Ordinance Amending Chapter 155 of the Zoning Ordinance of the Village 

Of Indian Hill Code of Ordinances to Ban Marijuana Land Uses, Amend Accessory 

Structure Setbacks and Enforcement, Setting Forth Additional Review Criteria for Special 

Exceptions and Variances, and to Require Site Clearance Release Permits be Reviewed 

and Approved in Accordance with the Plans Presented and Approved by the Planning 

Commission (Ordinance Attached) 

c. First Reading - An Ordinance Changing the Name of Remington Road to Old 

Remington Road between Loveland-Madeira Road and the Village Corporation Limits 

Adjacent to the Metropolitan Sewer Districtôs Sycamore Creek Wastewater Treatment 

Plant (Ordinance Attached). 

 

8. Buildings and Grounds Committee ï Mrs. Cowan 

a. Report on Buildings and Grounds Committee meeting 

 

 

Agenda 
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9. Public Works Committee ï Mrs. Barber 

a. Report on Public Works Committee meeting 

b. Resolution Authorizing the City of the Village of Indian Hill, Ohio to Prepare and 

Submit an Application to Participate in the Ohio Public Works Commission State 

Capital Improvement and/or Local Transportation Improvement Program(s) and 

to Execute Contracts As Required 

 

10. Water Works Committee and Utility Deregulation Committeeï Mayor Feigelson 

a. Report on Water Works and Utility Deregulation Committee meeting 

 

11. Public Safety Committee ï Mr. McGraw 

a. Report on Public Safety Committee meeting 

 

12. Planning Commission ï Mr. Thayer 

a. Report on September 19, 2017 Planning Commission meeting 

 

13. City Managerôs Report  

a. Public Hearing on 2018 Appropriation Budget ï November 20, 2017 

 

14.      Adjournment 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Agenda 
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MINUTES OF MEETING 

INDIAN HILL VILLAGE COUNCIL 

August 28, 2017 

 

 A meeting of the Indian Hill Village Council was held on August 28, 2017 at 6:30 p.m.  The meeting 

was held in the Council Chamber of the Village Administration building. 

 

Officials present:   Mr. Daniel J. Feigelson, Mayor 

    Mr. Mark D. Kuenning, Vice-Mayor 

    Mr. John B. Armstrong, Council member 

    Mrs. Molly R. Barber, Council member 

Mr. Donald C. McGraw, Council member 

 

Ms. Dina C. Minneci, City Manager 

Mr. Donald L. Crain, City Solicitor 

Mr. Paul C. Riordan, Clerk/Comptroller 

 

Officials absent:  Mrs. Melissa S. Cowan, Council member 

   Mr. Abbot A. Thayer, Council member 

 

Visitors present  See attached list 

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Council opened the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING:   

Mayor Feigelson announced that the City Council will now hold the public hearing for the two appeals 

Minutes 
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received from the decision of the Planning Commission for Case #17-005, for the application of Mike Wentz, 

agent for Eric and Allison Kahn, for the property located at 6175 Park Road.  The appeals were filed on behalf 

of Kathryn Ann Weichert Kranbuhl and Doug and Beth Brendamour.  

 

Mayor Feigelson reviewed the appeal hearing procedures and performed a group swearing in for all those in 

attendance that wished to speak.   

 

Tim Burke representing Eric and Allison Kahn provided the applicantôs presentation of the request to 

construct a new single family residence on the subject property.  Mr. Burke introduced Architect Mike Wentz, 

property owner Allison Kahn and expert witness Greg Dale, all of which provided testimony.  Mike Roberts 

and Fran Barrett cross-examined all three.     

 

Mike Roberts representing appellantôs Doug and Beth Brendamour presented their appeal.   Mr. Roberts 

introduced Doug and Beth Brendamour, both of which provided testimony.  Mr. Burke cross examined Mr. 

and Mrs. Brendamour.   

 

Fran Barrett representing appellant Kathryn Ann Weichert Kranbuhl presented their appeal.  Mr. Barrett 

introduced Ms. Kranbuhl and expert witness Lee Nordloh.  Mr. Burke cross examined Ms. Kranbuhl and Mr. 

Nordloh.   

 

Mr. Burke presented a final closing statement. 

Mr. Roberts presented a final closing statement.   

Mr. Barrett presented a final closing statement.   

 

Mayor Feigelson asked if anyone in the audience would like to provide public comments.   

Andy Head, 9225 Old Indian Hill Road, provided comments.   

Council member Kuenning made a motion to close the public hearing.  Council member Barber seconded the 

motion and upon roll call, all council members were in favor of closing the public hearing.   

Minutes 
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Mayor Feigelson suggested that due to the large amount of information presented, Council should continue the 

hearing.  After a brief discussion on the available dates and times for the continuance, Council member 

Kuenning made a motion for a continuance on Tuesday, September 12, 2017 at 7:30 PM.  Council member 

Barber seconded the motion and upon roll call, all council members were in favor of the continuance.   

 

(A complete transcript will be provided and attached hereto as part of the permanent record) 

 

MINUTES:  The minutes of the regular meeting of June 19, 2017 had previously been distributed to 

each Council member.  Council member Kuenning made a motion to accept the minutes, which was seconded 

by Council member Barber and was approved, 5-0.   

 

FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT:  Council member Kuenning directed Councilôs attention to a 

memo titled, ñFinance Committeeò.  He reported that the Finance committee met on August 18, 2017 to 

review several items in advance of the Council meeting.   

 

 Council member Kuenning also directed Councilôs attention to the July 2017 financial statements, 

which were included in the Council packet.   

 

 Council member Kuenning gave the following financial report: 

 

¶ Income Tax Receipts:  Year-to-date tax receipts equated to $9,680,000 which is 88% of budget.  

It is estimated that income tax receipts will exceed budget by approximately $800,000 for the year. 

¶ Operating Disbursements:  Operating disbursements were in line with budget and variances 

were due mainly to timing issues which were explained in the financial statements. 

¶ Water Works Receipts:  Water usage receipts for July were $248,000 which was 

approximately $60,000 more than July 2016 receipts. 

¶ Water Works Disbursements:  Total July operating disbursements of $769,000 were $78,000 

less than July 2016.  This is due mainly to timing of payments related to the Madeira surcharge 

Minutes 
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reimbursement. 

¶ Cash and Investments:  Total month-end cash and investments were $32,301,583 compared to 

$33,442,916 in June 2017 and $35,122,590 in July 2016.  Month-to-month and year-to-year 

changes are due to normal operations and the funding of the construction of the new Madeira and 

Indian Hill fire houses through the Firehouse Construction Fund. 

¶ Rowe Funds:  The market value as of July 31st was $3,529,658.  The unrecognized gain was 

$977,432.  Total monthly operating receipts, including dividends, were $6,484 with monthly 

operating expenses totaling $67,558 and investment sales net gains equating to $12,252 

¶ Green Areas Funds:  The market value as of July 31st was $2,562,115.  The unrecognized gain 

was $1,297,152.  Total monthly earnings equated to $118 with monthly expenses totaling $1,841. 

 

The financial statements for July 2017 had previously been distributed to each Council member.  There 

being no exceptions noted, the financial statements were accepted as issued.   

 

Council member Kuenning reported that the Finance committee reviewed a preliminary overview of 

the 2018 budget.  He explained that the discussions centered on significant requests that are under 

consideration, particularly with the Capital Improvement Fund.  The budget timeline includes line item budget 

meetings with department heads and Mr. Riordan in August which lead to the Council committee line item 

budget meetings in September.  Staff continually will be working on adjustments and changes over the next 

several months leading up to the budget approval in December.   

 

Council member Kuenning reported that the Finance committee discussed the Audit Committeeôs 

recommendation to increase the capitalization level for equipment expenditures from $1,000 to $5,000.  He 

said that all Finance committee members were in agreement to change this level, effective with the Villageôs 

2017 audit.   

 

Council member Kuenning reported that staff provided an update on newly introduced SB 176.  This 

bill would prohibit municipal corporations from levying an income tax on non-residentsô compensation of 

personal services or on net profits from a sole proprietorship owned by a non-resident.  As Indian Hill 

currently does not tax non-residents who work within the Village, the bill would not affect Indian Hillôs tax 
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base.  However, it highlights a continued state effort to change how municipalities tax on income and have 

state policy take precedent over home rule.   

 

Council member Kuenning reported that staff provided the Finance committee with an update on the 

Firehouse Construction Fund through July 31, 2017.  Currently, the fund contains $727,879.  This amount will 

be used toward punch-out items, change orders and retainage costs that are still needed to be paid.   

 

LAW COMMITTEE REPORT:  Council member Armstrong directed Councilôs attention to a 

memo titled, ñLaw Committeeò.  He reported that the Law committee met on August 16, 2017 to review 

several items in advance of the Council meeting.  

 

Council member Armstrong reported that Mr. Crain presented the June/July/August legal activity 

report to the Law committee, a copy of which was included in the Council packet.  The report included 

updates on Green Area transactions, labor contract interpretation, draft Ordinance review, Planning 

Commission case review, non-conforming lot questions and Mayorôs Court.   

 

Council member Armstrong reported that Mr. West provided a Resolution approved by the Planning 

Commission at their August 15, 2017 meeting with a recommendation to Council to consider several text 

amendments to the Zoning Ordinance: The amendments include: 1) prohibiting cultivators, processors, or 

retail dispensaries for medical marijuana land uses as permitted in H.B. 523; 2) establishing greater setbacks 

for accessory structures based on their building height; and 3) setting forth additional review criteria for 

Special Exceptions and Variances to include a review of the ñconsistency of the character of the immediate 

surrounding area, including the use of building materials and features of the structure(s)ò, and to require Site 

Clearance Release permits be reviewed and approved in accordance with the plans presented and approved by 

the Planning Commission.  The text amendment is required to go through the Ordinance amendment process 

and will require three readings.  There are legal notice requirements for a text amendment that will place the 

first reading on the September 25th Council meeting agenda.   

 

Council member Armstrong reported that Ms. Minneci and Mrs. Chaney reviewed the tuition 

reimbursement policy that will be implemented for the upcoming 2018 budget preparation.   

Minutes 
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Council member Armstrong reported that the Law committee discussed a residentôs request for the 

implementation of an Ordinance that does not allow clothes to be hung outside.  This has only been requested 

by one resident.  He said that Mr. West has contacted the neighbor and asked him to remove the clothes or 

place them in the backyard.  The neighbor indicated he would comply with that request.  The Law committee 

wished for the neighbors involved in this request to communicate this concern and any other concerns with 

each other and work toward amicable solutions on their own.   

 

Council member Armstrong reported that the Law committee reviewed the ñRestraint of Unrestricted 

Dogò Ordinance.  He said that the Law committee discussed concerns from residents on how such legislation 

could impact responsible dog owners.  As it will be difficult to actively enforce on a daily basis, the Village 

will not be able to take a proactive approach.  However, the intent of such legislation is to give the Rangers a 

tool to utilize when violations occur and are disrupting other park visitors.  However, residentsô concerns were 

taken and will be passed on to the Rangers if the Ordinance passes at Council.  He said that the Law 

committee recommended a third and final reading of the Restraint of Unrestricted Dog Ordinance.   

 

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 91 OF THE CODE OF 

ORDINANCES BY ADDING SECTION 91.07 ñRESTRAINT OF 

UNRESTRICTED DOGò AND ADDING A NEW PENALTY SECTION TO 

EXISTNG SECTION 91.99 was presented and read for the third reading.  

 

Upon motion by Council member Armstrong, seconded by Council member Barber, the Ordinance 

was passed by unanimous roll call vote.  Mayor Feigelson declared Ordinance 05-17 enacted.  

 

BUILDINGS & GROUNDS COMMITTEE REPORT:  Ms. Minneci, in Council member 

Cowanôs absence, directed Councilôs attention to a memo titled, ñBuildings and Grounds Committeeò.  She 

reported that the Buildings and Grounds committee met on August 22, 2017 to review several items in 

advance of the Council meeting.   

 

City Manager Minneci reported that Mr. West provided a brief overview of the Rowe Arboretum 
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Master Plan and Collections Policy process thus far.  She said that he reviewed several concept plan options 

for improving the visitor entrance, current and proposed path network, parking, separation of office and work/

storage area from the visitor, and the concept of creating a meeting/classroom space.  She said that Mr. West 

stated that preliminary costs for each option have not been presented at this point.  However, they will be 

available at the next Rowe Arboretum Steering Committee Work Session on August 31st.  The purpose of the 

presentation was to gather feedback from the Grounds Committee on the different options so the Committee 

could move forward with a recommended preferred option in the Final Plan.  She said that the Grounds 

committee provided the following comments/feedback: 

 

1. Minimize the impact to the current limited green space when considering building/parking 

improvements.   

2. The Arboretum needs to enhance the collections and garden areas due to the limited land area.  

3. The cost of any capital improvements must be balanced with the current endowmentôs need to find 

resources for future sustainability when it comes to routine maintenance and operations. 

4. It was agreed that the Village is not envisioning an ñevent centerò, but rather a place where groups 

such as garden clubs and plant societies could hold educational seminars and trainings in a 

comfortable environment.  

5. Create more comprehensive pathways throughout the Arboretum that highlight interesting plant 

specimens.   

6. A public open house is highly recommended to gather feedback prior to any recommendations 

being finalized.  

 

City Manager Minneci reported that Mr. Adkins presented the departmental activity report, a copy of 

which was included in the Council packet.  The Public Works Department replaced ceiling tiles at Livingston 

Lodge, cleared a fallen tree on Fox Hollow, cleared and maintained green area on Weil Road, and prepared 

Stephen Field for the 4th of July.  In addition, staff made significant improvements to Whitacre and 

Rheinstrom Parks as well as performed routine field maintenance. 

 

City Manager Minneci reported that Mr. West presented the Grand Valley Report, a copy of which 

was included in the Council packet.  Attendance remained steady at 2,366 in July.  Staff installed rip rap along 
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the north side of the main lake to assist with protecting the shoreline. Mr. Greg Munafo, part-time Ranger at 

Grand Valley, constructed a new rack to hold life jackets.  Base repair and paving took place up to the vehicle 

bridge and drainage improvements were performed along the main road.  

 

City Manager Minneci reported that Mrs. Wade-Dorman presented the Project Management Report, a 

copy of which was included in the Council packet.  Mrs. Wade-Dorman indicated to the Buildings and 

Grounds committee that the Environmental Stewardship Committee for the Shooting Club has been created 

and will have its first meeting on September 18, 2017.  The role of the Committee is to review the 

Environmental Stewardship Plan, review the existing best management practices, and prioritize such practices 

for future implementation.  In addition, Mrs. Wade-Dorman gave an update on the Reforest the Hill Program.  

Thus far, ten sponsors have provided $6,600 in donations to the programôs first year.  The deadline for the 

donations is September 15th with tree planting expected to occur in October.   

 

City Manager Minneci reported that staff recommended combining the Green Areas Advisory 

Committee (GAAC) meeting on October 5th with the Grand Valley Advisory Committee meeting.  The 

GAACôs October meeting usually occurs at Grand Valley in order to honor the outgoing Chairperson with a 

tree planting.  The combination of the committees will allow the honoring to also include Mr. and Mrs. 

Bucher and Mr. Dale Roe for their significant contributions to the Grand Valley Ranger building.   

 

City Manager Minneci reported that staff provided the quarterly update on Shooting Club members.  

Currently, there are 590 members with 313 being non-residents (53%) and 277 being residents (47%) 

PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE REPORT:  Council member Barber directed Councilôs 

attention to a memo titled, ñPublic Works Committeeò.  She reported that the Public Works committee met on 

August 22, 2017 to review several items in advance of the Council meeting.   

 

Council member Barber reported that Mr. Adkins provided the Public Works committee with the 

departmental activity report, a copy of which is included in the Council packet.  She explained that staff 

completed a significant amount of tree clearing in the right of ways along Demar, Drake, Given, Indian Hill, 

Loveland-Madeira, Shawnee Run and Spooky Hollow Roads.  Drainage was improved along Demar and 

Keller Roads and Noel Lane.  In addition, a drywall stacked wall was repaired on Indian Ridge and guardrails 

were repaired in several locations throughout the Village. 
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Council member Barber reported that Mrs. Wade-Dorman provided an update on Weil Road, which 

included a historical summary of all maintenance that has occurred in this area.  The gabion baskets installed 

in 2012 and the first of two pier walls installed in 2016 have done well in preventing the road from significant 

and dangerous sinkage.  However, the rain events the Village has experienced over the years have had a large 

impact on the bank stabilization along the road.  The rain events have increased the scour at the confluence of 

the two streams.  Consequently, staff is pursuing a third stage of maintenance in the form of a street 

restoration plan.  Engineering is expected this year with the project being budgeted for and commencing in 

2018.   

 

Council member Barber reported that Mrs. Wade-Dorman presented the Project Management report, a 

copy of which is included in the Council packet.  She said that Mrs. Wade-Dorman indicated that the Shawnee 

Run Road drainage tunnel project received four bids with the lowest and best coming in at $278,770 from 

Howell Contractors.  This amount is approximately $41,000 less than budget.  Work is expected to begin 

within the next weeks.  A one month road closure is expected.  An invoice has been submitted to Hamilton 

County for the $166,000 Municipal Road Fund grant that Mrs. Wade-Dorman was able to acquire to assist 

with project funding. 

Council member Barber reported that the Villageôs 2017 road resurfacing program was completed.  

Overall, fifteen streets and two parks were paved, including Shawnee Run Road and Indian Hill Road. 

 

Council member Barber reported that the Request for Proposal (RFP) for the Village-wide culvert 

study is being finalized.  Two structures within the study qualify for Ohio Department of Transportationôs 

(ODOT) Municipal Bridge Inspection Services program.  This bridge inspection service is free to the Village.  

In order to participate, staff recommended to the Public Works committee an Ordinance allowing the City 

Manager to enter into an agreement with ODOT for such services.  After discussion, Council member Barber 

said that the Public Works committee recommended emergency legislation in order to capitalize on these free 

services during the culvert study.   

 

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO ENTER 

INTO A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE CITY OF THE VILLAGE OF INDIAN 

HILL AND THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION RELATIVE 

TO THE BRIDGE INSPECTION PROGRAM SERVICES, AND DECLARING 

AN EMERGENCY was presented and read.   

Minutes 



Village of Indian Hill Council PacketðSeptember 25, 2017 

 

Upon motion by Council member Barber, seconded by Council member Kuenning, the rules were 

suspended by unanimous roll call vote.  Upon motion by Council member Barber, seconded by Council 

member McGraw, the Ordinance was passed by unanimous roll call vote.  Mayor Feigelson declared 

Ordinance 06-17 enacted.   

 

WATER WORKS REPORT:  Mayor Feigelson directed Councilôs attention to a memo titled, 

ñWater Works and Deregulation Committeeò.  He reported that the Water Works committee met on August 

22, 2017 to review several issues in advance of the Council meeting.   

 

Mayor Feigelson reported that Mr. Adkins presented the departmental activity report, a copy of which 

was included in the Council packet.  He reported that eighteen water main breaks were repaired which brings 

the total for the year to forty-four.  In addition, three new taps were installed.  The lead and copper sampling 

was completed with thirty-five samples being collected from water customers.  No lead was detected in the 

process.  Mr. Adkins will be placing an article in the Bulletin updating the residents on the samplingôs 

success.   

 

Mayor Feigelson reported that Mrs. Wade-Dorman presented the Project Management report, a copy 

of which was included in the Council packet.  The pump has been delivered while awaiting delivery of special 

fittings.  Once installed, the plant will need to be shut down for approximately twelve hours.  This shutdown is 

best to occur when water demands are low; consequently, it will occur during the fall.  Currently, the water 

distribution system is producing 3-3.6 million gallons per day. 

 

 Mayor Feigelson reported that bid openings for the power distribution system are due August 

31st.  Surveying has begun on Shillito Lane for the engineering associated with the water main replacement in 

2019.  This water main services eight property owners and will require easements from these owners. 

 

SAFETY COMMITTEE REPORT:  Council member McGraw directed Councilôs attention to a 

memo titled, ñSafety Committeeò.  He reported that the Safety committee met on August 16, 2017 to review 

several items in advance of the Council meeting. 
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Council member McGraw reported that Chief Ashbrock provided the July Fire/EMS report to the 

Safety committee after the meeting, a copy of which was included in the Council packet.   

 

Council member McGraw reported that Chief Ashbrock indicated that the Open House for the new 

Indian Hill fire station on the 4th of July was a huge success.   The new fire station is fully operational with all 

personnel, equipment and vehicles moved into the facility.   

 

Council member McGraw reported that Colonel Schlie presented the June/July Ranger report, a copy 

of which was included in the Council packet.  He explained that a significant number of the cases involved 

theft, ID theft, general information and fraud incidents.  The Rangers have identified a suspect in several car 

break-ins that occurred at Camargo Club, Indian Hill Swim Club and Cincinnati Country Day.  The suspect 

currently is in jail on other theft charges. 

 

Council member McGraw reported that staff provided the Safety committee with an update of the 

Firehouse Construction Fund through July 31, 2017.  Currently, the fund contains $727,879.  The fund 

balance will be used toward punch out items, change orders, and retainage costs that are still needing to be 

paid. 

 

PLANNING COMMISSION REPORT:  City Manager Minneci in Council member Thayerôs 

absence directed Councilôs attention to a memo titled, ñPlanning Commissionò.  She reported that the 

Planning Commission met on August 15, 2017.  She reported that the Planning Commission reviewed and 

recommended to Council a proposed text amendment to the Zoning Ordinance to prohibit medical marijuana 

land uses including cultivators, processors, or retail dispensaries per H.B. 523, to require an accessory 

structure to be setback from the side and rear property lines ñthe greater of the minimum required or equal to 

the height of the buildingò, setting forth additional review criteria for Special Exceptions and Variances to 

include a review of the ñconsistency of the character of the immediate surrounding area, including the use of 

building materials and features of the structure(s)ò, and to require that Site Clearance Release permits be 

reviewed and approved in accordance with the plans presented and approved by the Planning Commission. 

 

CITY MANAGERôS REPORT:  Ms. Minneci reported that the Administrative offices will be 

closed in observance of Labor Day Monday, September 4, 2017. 
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There being no further business to come before Council, Mayor Feigelson declared the meeting 

adjourned. 

 

 

      Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 

             

      Daniel J. Feigelson, Mayor 

 

 

 

ATTEST: 

 

 

 

      

Paul C. Riordan, Clerk 
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Minutes 

MINUTES OF SPECIAL MEETING 

INDIAN HILL VILLAGE COUNCIL 

September 12, 2017 

 

 A special meeting of the Indian Hill Village Council was held on September 12, 2017 at 7:30 a.m.  

The meeting was held in the Council Chamber of the Village Administration building. 

 

Officials present:   Mr. Daniel J. Feigelson, Mayor 

    Mr. Mark D. Kuenning, Vice-Mayor 

    Mr. John B. Armstrong, Council member 

Mrs. Molly R. Barber, Council member 

Mr. Donald C. McGraw, Council member 

Mr. Abbot A. Thayer, Council member 

 

Officials absent:   Mrs. Melissa S. Cowan, Council member 

 

Ms. Dina C. Minneci, City Manager 

Mr. Paul C. Riordan, Clerk/Comptroller 

 

Visitors Present:   See attached list 

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Council opened the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

Mayor Feigelson stated that the first item on the agenda is the continuation of the appeal hearing 

for Planning Commission case 17-005. 

 

Mayor Feigelson reviewed the procedures for the meeting.   

 

Council member Thayer stated that although he was not in attendance for the last council meeting, 

he wanted to let everyone know that he did listen to the tape and review all of the materials associated 

with the appeals. 

 

Council member Kuenning stated that it does appear to him that this is a legal lot of record, that 

what the Planning Commission did in May to change the front lot line from Park to Holly Hill was indeed 

correct and that has not been appealed here.  So we now have Holly Hill as the front lot line.  So then it 

appears that we have to determine the Lot Frontage and in addition to that, what is the rear line.  These are 
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the key points that we need to deliberate and decide on tonight.  Looking at the record and the testimony, the 

Planning Commission decided that the Lot Frontage was determined by coming to a point that is parallel to 

the front lot line, at which point it met the required width of 250ô.  And, similarly the Planning Commission 

decided that the rear lot line was to be the line that is at the far south end of the property and that is what is 

being disputed in the appellantôs case.  He asked if the council members had any additional items that needed 

to be deliberated on.   

 

Council member Barber stated that she agreed that those were the two issues that needed to be 

determined here and she feels that they were interpreted correctly by the Planning Commission.  

Council member Armstrong discussed the history of this lot and the history of the Village as farmland 

with the Dupreeôs being one of those families that purchased large tracts of land along with the Krogerôs and 

Fleischmanôs.  This lot was part of one of those large tracts owned by the Dupreeôs.  He said that we have 

reviewed all of the documents submitted by the applicant and the appellants and the transcripts, and we also 

heard expert testimony from the witnesses as well as all partiesô counsels to consider whether or not this 

parcel is a buildable lot.   He said that he has concluded, that this lot is a legal conforming lot that is greater 

than 5 acres, that fronts on Holly Hill and it meets the front yard and rear yard setback requirements.  He said 

that he sympathizes with Dr. Kranbuhl that the construction and noise will be in her back yard.  He believes 

this is a legally conforming lot under the Village Zoning Code. 

 

Council member Thayer agreed with Mr. Armstrongôs comments.   

 

Council member McGraw stated that he has carefully studied all of the evidence provided by all of the 

parties and reviewed the zoning ordinance, and has walked the property on several occasions.  There are two 

perspectives being presented, the Kahns perspective is that in good faith they purchased the property on which 

they want to build a home and they have worked hard to make sure that home will meet all of the legal 

constraints and the Village Zoning Ordinance.  Neighbors on the other hand object to the proposal and 

contend that the lot lines and setbacks are either incorrect or inaccurate and the others believe that the property 

is not buildable, or at least at the size that the Kahns desire to build a house.  He said that when he examines 

the evidence, as much as he wants to honor the neighborôs objections he finds them without merit.  He said 

that he believes the Planning Commission came to the correct decision and that the Kahnôs have met every 

requirement of the Indian Hill Zoning Ordinance.  He also addressed how Indian Hill is a community of good 

neighbors. Planning Commissions decision to allow the Kahnôs to build their home is an invitation to the 

neighbors to welcome them into the community and he hopes that the neighbors will embrace that spirit.   

 

Mayor Feigelson stated that he also looked at the lot, walked the lot, studied the map, and he also 

believes that it is a buildable lot in the five-acre zone.  He believes that it has legal frontage for a five-acre lot 

and sees no reason why, subject to the setbacks requirements of the text of the code that a house shouldnôt be 

allowed to be built there.  He agrees with the Vice-Mayor that the issues really become what are the setbacks, 

what is the front line, what is the rear line and then just applying those setbacks within the envelope to 

determine whether this house meets those requirements.  One of the troubling things is that the house is in a 

five-acre zone and there is only a 25ô side yard setback and he sympathizes with the fact that here we have 

houses on five-acre lots that may have several hundred feet of grassy area separating their house from the 

property line and now all the neighbor has to do is go 25ô and they can build a house on the property.  But that 

is clearly what is in the text, the authors of the Zoning Ordinance did not say you have a five-acre lot and you 

have to have a 100ô of side yard setback, they said 25ô is adequate.  We heard a lot of conversation about the 

distance of the homes but the fact of the matter is, everybody has a right to build up to that 25ô setback so I do 
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not see any issue with that.  He stated he agreed with the comment about the front yard setback and therefore 

to him, the only issue becomes what is the rear lot line.  After studying the map and the language of the code, 

he believes it is what the Planning Commission determined it to be which is the line that crosses the entire rear 

yard which is generally opposite the front line, and uses the word generally because that is what the code says.  

Subject to the setback requirements of the side and front yard setbacks, he had difficulty finding any reason 

that the Planning Commission erred in its judgment. 

 

Council member Kuenning stated that he believes that the Planning Commission did properly apply 

and interpret our zoning ordinance in their decision of May 23rd and he moves to affirm that decision.  

 

Council member Armstrong seconded the motion.  

 

Mayor Feigelson asked if there was any other discussion needed.  Hearing none, he asked Mr. Riordan 

to call the roll.  All Council members present voted to affirm the decision of the Planning Commission.   

 

Mayor Feigelson asked for a motion to adjourn.   

 

Council member Thayer made the motion to adjourn, which was seconded by Council member Barber.    

Upon call of the roll, all members voted in favor to adjourn.   

 

 

      Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 

             

Daniel J. Feigelson, Mayor 

ATTEST: 

 

 

 

      

Paul C. Riordan, Clerk 
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RESOLUTION -17 

 

RESOLUTION TO AFFIRM THE DECISION OF THE PLANNING 

COMMISSION FOR CASE #17-005, WITH RESPECT TO THE APPLICATION 

OF MIKE WENTZ, AGENT FOR ERIC AND ALLISON KAHN, FOR THE 

PROPERTY LOCATED AT 6175 PARK ROAD 

   

WHEREAS, the Council of the City of the Village of Indian Hill, Ohio (ñCity Councilò) received 

two appeals with respect to the decision of the Planning Commission in relation to Case #17-005, for the 

Application of Mike Wentz, Agent for Eric and Allison Kahn (ñApplicantò), for the property located at 6175 

Park Road (the ñPropertyò) filed by Kathryn Ann Weichert Kranbuhl located at 9425 Holly Hill and Doug and 

Beth Brendamour located at 6105 Park Road; and  

   

WHEREAS, the City Council held a duly noticed public hearing on August 28, 2017 in which it took 

testimony, received evidence and heard argument from legal counsel and continued the deliberations and 

decision until a duly noticed special public meeting on September 12, 2017; and  

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE 

COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF THE VILLAGE OF INDIAN 

HILL, OHIO: 

  

Section 1.  The City Council determines that the Property is a conforming lot and recognizes that 

although the application originally requested Indian Hill Zoning Ordinance Section 81 authorization with Park 

Road as the front lot line, when the Applicant submitted an alternate plan requesting that Holly Hill be the 

front lot line, the Planning Commission changed the front lot line to Holly Hill, and the request pursuant to 

Section 81 was unnecessary since the Property with a Holly Hill front line constitutes a conforming lot 

rendering the Section 81 request moot.    

 

 Section 2.   The City Council agrees with the decision made by the Planning Commission to 

approve changing the front lot line from Park Road to Holly Hill, and notes that this decision was not appealed 

by any party.   

 

 Section 3.   The City Council affirms the decision made by the Planning Commission that the lot 

frontage requirement is met where the least depth of the house meets the required minimum 250ô lot frontage. 

 

 Section 4.   The City Council affirms the decision made by the Planning Commission that the rear 

lot line is the line furthest south, which is generally opposite the front lot line and is the line that extends 

across the entire width of the lot.    

 

 Section 5. The City Council affirms that the Planning Commission did properly apply and 

interpret the Zoning Ordinance in its decision of May 23, 2017.  At the hearing on September 12, 2017, Vice 

Mayor Kuenning made a motion to affirm the decision of the Planning Commission.  Councilmember 
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Armstrong seconded the motion.  Upon call of the roll, all council present voted 6-0 to affirm the decision of 

the Planning Commission.   

 

 

       PASSED: September 25, 2017 

 

 

 

       ______________________________ 

       Daniel J. Feigelson, Mayor 

 

ATTEST: 

 

 

 

_________________________ 

Paul C. Riordan, Clerk 

Minutes 



Village of Indian Hill Council PacketðSeptember 25, 2017 

 

COMMITTEE 

REPORTS 

 
Finance 

Law 

Buildings & Grounds 

Public Works 

Water Works & Utility Deregulation 

Public Safety 

Planning Commission 



Village of Indian Hill Council PacketðSeptember 25, 2017 



Village of Indian Hill Council PacketðSeptember 25, 2017 

The Finance Committee met on September 14, 2017 at 7:45 a.m. in the City Managerôs office.  All members 

were present.  Mr. Riordan, Mrs. Minneci, Mr. West, Mr. Adkins and Mr. Gully were the staff members in 

attendance.  In addition, Council candidate Mrs. Monique Sewell also was in attendance. 

1. Mr. Riordan provided the August financial statements (Financial Statements Attached): 

 

a. Income Tax Receipts:  In August, the Village received $67,510 which is approximately 

$14,000 less than received in August 2016. Year to date cash receipts are 89% of budget.   

b. Operating Disbursements: Total August operating expenditures equate to $931,102 which is 

$10,000 more than August 2016.  This is due to timing of payments. 

c. CIRF: Disbursements for the month totaled $311,431.  This cost includes the resurfacing 

program, purchase of roadside tractor and landslide work. 

d. Water Works Receipts: Water usage receipts for August were $204,603 which is 

approximately $40,000 less than August 2016 receipts.   

e. Water Works Disbursements: Total August operating disbursements of $202,127 is $33,000 

less than August 2016.  This mainly is due to well maintenance and purchases of a chemical pump 

and well field camera. 

f. Water Works CIRF:  Total August expenditures equate to $181,889.  This represents work 

on the high service pump and generator upgrade as well as a truck purchase.  

g. Cash and Investments: Total month end cash and investments were $31,367,102 compared to 

$32,301,583 in July 2017 and $34,090,504 in August 2016.   Month to month and year to year 

changes are due to normal operations and the funding of the construction of the new Madeira fire 

house through the Firehouse Construction Fund.   

h. Rowe Funds: The market value as of August 31st is $3,483,617.  The unrecognized gain is 

$928,466.  Total monthly operating receipts, including dividends, were $3,938 with monthly 

operating expenses totaling $20,556 and investment sale net gains of $19,544. 

i. Green Areas Funds: The market value as of August 31st is $2,565,940.  The unrecognized gain 

is $1,268,353. Total monthly earnings equate to $121 with monthly expenses totaling $90. 

 

2. Mr. Gully distributed copies of the annual Resolution Accepting the Amounts and Rates as Set by the 

Hamilton County Budget Commission.  The Committee will recommend passage of this Resolution at 

the September Council meeting (Resolution Attached). 

 

3. Staff presented the preliminary 2018 operating and capital budget.  The presentations included the 

following departments: City Council, City Manager, Technology Services, and Health Department.  

Significant recommendations are as follows: 

 

a. City Council ï 1) increase in contractual services due to ñonò year for bi-annual codification, 2) 

decrease in special events due to fireworks bid process, and 3) an increase in solicitor fees based on 
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contract and possible planning case appeal.  Overall, the initial operating 2017 year end estimate to 

2018 budget comparison equates to a 0.9% decrease.   

b. Clerk/Comptroller ï1) increase in contractual for one time software purchase and 2) increase in 

election costs as mandated by Hamilton County. Overall, the initial operating 2017 year end 

estimate to 2018 budget comparison equates to a 1.7% increase. 

c. City Manager ï 1) increase in legal advertising costs due to more cases and higher fees, 2) 

decrease in contractual services due to software purchased in 2017 for three years, 3) increase in 

workersô compensation due to realignment of employees to appropriate departments, and 4) 

increase in equipment for one time copier purchase.  Overall, the initial operating 2017 year end 

estimate to 2018 budget comparison equates to a 6.9% increase which includes a full year of the 

Director of Administrative Services position. 

d. Technology Services ï No significant changes, but it includes the purchase of two replacement 

servers and network switch. Overall, the initial operating 2017 year end estimate to 2018 budget 

comparison equates to a 2.3% increase. 

e. Inspection Division ï increase in contractual services due to contract with the Hamilton County 

Public Health Department based on property valuation.  In 2018, the septic inspection program 

transition with Hamilton County will continue, but the inspector also will take on additional 

inspection services to increase proactive monitoring including, but not limited to construction and 

subdivision sites, erosion and storm water concerns, and site clearance release inspections.  

Overall, the initial 2017 year end estimate to 2018 budget comparison equates to a 4.9% increase. 

 

4. Staff commented on the overall preliminary 2018 Capital Improvement Replacement Fund (CIRF) 

budget summary.  Significant capital recommendations for 2018 include: 

 

a. $1.1 million for road resurfacing program ï includes Blome and opewellHopewell Roads; concrete 

curb replacement on Blome, Loveland-Madeira, Muchmore and North Clippinger 

b. $775,000 for culvert replacements on Blome Road and Spooky Hollow; stream restoration on Weil 

Road  

c. $225,000 for landslide repairs on Kugler at Camargo 

d. $40,000 for septic design in addition to septic replacement at Bonnel House 

e. $411,000 for major street equipment replacement ï includes road mower, salt truck and one ton 

dump truck 

 

 Per the Summary of Expenditures by Department and Fund and the Budget Summary Statement, the 

total 2018 preliminary operating budget of $12,006,213 reflects a 5.2% increase compared to the 2017 

year end estimate. The total 2018 preliminary operating and CIRF budget of $15,090,313 reflects a 

7.8% increase compared to the 2017 year end estimate.  Staff provided an outline of the significant 

requests to the 2018 operating budget to provide a clearer understanding of how the 2017 year end 

estimate more accurately compares to the 2018 budget.  The percentage increases include fully 

funding particular line items in 2018 that were not fully utilized in 2017 to account for unpredictable 

weather and maintenance issues. 

 

 Staff also provided an overview of the 2018 preliminary operating and CIRF budget for the Water 

Works Fund.  The total 2018 preliminary operating budget of $2,318,850 (less sewer reimbursements) 
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reflects a 6.9% increase compared to the 2017 year end estimate.   

 

 The Committee and staff discussed how the entire budget still remains in preliminary stages with 

changes to estimates and reevaluation of requests being made on a continuous basis.  Another revised 

total operating and CIRF budget will be presented at next monthôs Committee meeting for review. 
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